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The Delaware Nutrient Management Commission

Minutes of the Technology Meeting Held November 06, 2007
In attendance:
	Committee Members Present
	Others Present

	T. Keen, Chair
	B. Angstadt
	B. O’Neill

	K. Blessing
	H. Clendaniel
	S. Peterman

	J. Manchester
	B. Coleman
	J. Ramnath

	R. Sterling
	H. Elbaf
	T. Ramnath

	W. Vanderwende
	S. Hollenbeck
	P. Sample

	
	O. Mast
	E. Thompson, Jr.

	Committee Members Absent
	R. Mast
	

	R. Baldwin
	
	

	C. West
	
	

	
	
	

	Ex-Officios Present
	
	

	W. Rohrer, Jr.
	
	



This meeting was properly notified and posted as required by law. 


Call to Order/Welcome:

Chairman T. Keen called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. and welcomed everyone in attendance.  

Approval of Minutes:

K. Blessing motioned to approve September 18, 2007 minutes.
R. Sterling seconded the motion which passed unanimously.

Discussion and Action Items:
Review and Act on Scudlark Presentation on Nitrogen Content in Rainwater in Delaware
J. Manchester motioned to ask the Staff to arrange for Dr. Scudlark to make a presentation to this Committee at some time in the future, so that we can better understand the input of nitrogen into the soils of Delaware from rainwater. 
R. Sterling seconded the motion.

Chairman Keen stated that he thought a motion was not necessary, as this was a simple request of staff. Dr. Scudlark, to Mr. Manchester’s knowledge, works at the Marine Facility for University of Delaware located in Lewes. Mr. Manchester believes that Dr. Scudlark is preparing a presentation for the Center of the Inland Bays as well, and should be available soon. 

Mr. Manchester would also like the staff to use the techniques developed by Dr. Sims in his report to develop computer programs that we could give to individual farmers to gain similar balance on their individual farms. Tom presents a method of calculating nitrogen and phosphorus balances for the whole state. He is using his input data…how much fertilizer and as output he uses the nutrient content of the crops being removed from the state. You would use it on a much smaller basis for an individual farm, to come up with a nitrogen and phosphorus balance for that individual farm. B. Angstadt asked how this calculation would differ from calculations that are presently found within the Nutrient Management Plan. J. Manchester explained that they would be after the fact. The NM Plan suggests amounts of fertilizer to use, and these calculations would show what has been used. B. Angstadt suggested that in addition to the nutrient management plan, Mr. Manchester now wants an accounting of what actually happened rather than what was anticipated. Mr. Manchester says that “this is not an accounting to this Commission, this is an accounting to himself.” C. Larimore voiced concern that farmers don’t have enough time as it is. She feels it is unnecessary as long as a farmer is using a nutrient management plan. Mr. Manchester does not want this to be a mandatory reporting to the Commission; he just wants it to be another tool for the farmer. But if the Committee feels that is not something that will be used, it can be put aside for now. It was the general consensus of the Committee that it is a tool that would not be used.  
Review and Act on Nutrient Balance Index as Proposed by T. Sims

This could be a valuable tool…the Staff should compile the data each year (lab analysis, state reports, yield reports, etc.). This Commission should measure our own achievements. B. Rohrer stated that the Commission had asked Dr. Sims to create an annual index. He said that the staff plans to include the annual index in the Annual Report. 

Review and Act on 3-year Crop Removal Rates

The Commission is doing good work, but not enough; there is still excess nitrogen and excess phosphorus being applied. These excesses eventually end up in the waters of the state. Mr. Manchester suggests that the crop remov-al rate be an average of the past three years instead of the current use of an anticipated removal rate. He believes that this would begin a cycle for depleting phosphorus from the high phosphorus soils. His proposal is to specify that the 3 year crop removal rate for phosphorus is based upon how much phosphorus has been removed in the past 3 years. B. Angstadt pointed out that when farmers use crop rotation, it is much more important for them to know what they will use in the next 3 years than it is to know what they have used in the past 3 years. B. Rohrer explained that the crop removal rates could be much different. For example, wheat and soybean removal rates would be much different then corn. J. Manchester said that this only applies to those soils with a fiv of over 150 … so there is plenty of phosphorus reserve present. T. Keen pointed out that with a lot of excess calculations, planners will not have enough time to write everyone’s plans. J. Manchester said, “nowhere in the Mission Statement does it say to make life easy for planners.” B. Rohrer explained that it would be a consultant’s responsibility because he must supply recommendations over the 3 year period…caps, etc. 
J. Manchester motioned that the Commission change the 3 year crop removal rate from what is going to happen in the future to what has happened in the past 3 years.

There was no second to the motion, therefore it did not pass. J. Manchester commented “Okay. So you don’t believe in the Mission Statement. Thank  you.”
Review and Act on Maximum Allowable Nitrogen Application

According to T. Sims’ Nutrient Mass Balances, there is still an excess amount of nitrogen being applied. Economic factors from 1996-2005 have decreased this amount. However, in 2004 (a bumper crop year), nitrogen was over-applied by at least 20%. T. Keen pointed out that nitrogen cost was 20 cents per pound in 2004, and will be 60 cents per pound in 2008. He thinks that will take care of the excess nitrogen problem. J. Manchester believes that there are two reasons for excess nitrogen: 1) over-optimism in crop yield, and 2) a lot of nitrogen comes from chicken litter, which is not used right away. T. Keen disagrees…on average, only half the amount of nitrogen actually needed is being applied in the form of chicken litter. J. Manchester pointed out that the calculations do not account for nitrogen present in rainwater, which is about another 10 percent excess. He feels that there are too many safety factors being applied. T. Keen stated that most plans are written using less nitrogen then is recommended by the University, and when there is more rain, there will be more crop yield which will require more nitrogen. J. Manchester recommends that we request that the Legislature changes the law from best 4 out of 7 years to best 4 out of 5 years. He feels that this would cut out one safety factor, while still keeping enough control to grow a decent crop. 

J. Manchester motioned that the Subcommittee recommend to the Commission that we recommend to the Legislature that we change the expected yields on nitrogen to best 4 out of 5 instead of best 4 out of 7. 

There was no second to the motion, therefore it did not pass. J Manchester stated, “Thank you, Gentlemen. I don’t believe any of you believe in the Mission Statement there also.” 
Review and Act on Cover Crop Programs

J. Manchester is concerned about the leaching nitrogen in the fall and winter seasons, particularly after a low yield year. Fall cover crops need to be encouraged in years when litter was applied in the spring. He would like to recommend an additional $10 per acre for such a program, and feels that we should recommend it to DNREC and the Conservation Districts. B. Vanderwende pointed out that all monies devoted to cover crops have not been used now. The problem is that people don’t get their crops planted, so the money doesn’t get paid. 
J. Manchester motioned that we recommend to the Commission that the Commission asks DNREC funding and Conservation Districts to set up a program where an additional $10 per acre is paid for cover crops that are put down in the year in which litter has been applied that spring. 

B. Vanderwende seconded the motion.

B. Rohrer pointed out that funding cannot meet present demand; wouldn’t it be better to fund new acreage, rather than adding to current participation? J. Manchester feels that could be another program, but he would like to keep this geared toward years when litter has been applied in the spring, to try to reduce the amount of nitrogen in the soils. 

The motion passed unanimously.

K. Blessing shared that most farmers that plant cover crops as part of their best management practices do so whether there is money involved or not. He also stated that there are a lot of limitations on what a farmer can and cannot do. He thought there was a letter to be submitted from the Technology Subcommittee to the Conservation Districts, supporting the Cover Crop Program. B. Rohrer said that he would look at the record and see if a letter was to be drafted. 

Review and Act on Requesting a Research Proposal from University of Delaware on Variables that Control Nitrogen Fixation

J. Manchester spoke with G. Binford about this. There is no research money available at the moment, so this is not applicable. 

Review and Act on Encouragement of the Use of Irrigation Water from Wells with a Nitrogen Content Significantly Greater than the Average for the Area

This stems from DNREC reports on 160 wells, with 32% that contain more than 10 milligrams per liter of nitrate nitrogen. If you irrigate with 12 inches of this water, on average you would put down 27 pounds of nitrogen per acre. There are three benefits to this strategy: 1) taking nitrogen from well water that would otherwise make it to the Chesapeake Bay, and 2) you have a nitrogen source that is very inexpensive, and 3) you would be encouraging irrigated agriculture, with better estimate of nutrient uptake. J. Manchester would like to see a subsidy to pump well water that contains 15 milligrams per liter of nitrate or greater. The subsidy he had in mind is about half of the electricity cost associated with pumping. T. Keen asked why you wouldn’t instead subsidize a water test so that the farmer knows how much nitrogen he is dealing with and he can do his calculations? For one thing, you have no way of knowing how much water will be pumped. There was some discussion as to the feasibility of pumping the water a mile and a half. There was also discussion about whether or not the pumped water would actually be leaving the aquafir. B. Vanderwende noted that most of the wells involved would be too shallow to supply the volume of water necessary for irrigation. K. Blessing questions the legality of crossing from privately owned wells to farmers, as well as the willingness of someone to give up a resource that may be needed in the future. 
J. Manchester motioned that Staff should talk to DNREC about feasibility of subsidizing the pumping of water from high nitrate wells for irrigation use.

It was decided that a motion was not necessary. B. Rohrer said that he can contact DNREC to see which of the wells could be used for irrigation. 

Request that Greg Binford Critique the Calculations Submitted by J. Manchester in August Regarding Phosphorus Losses

This was answered by the letter (G. Binford) attached to the minutes of August meeting. J. Manchester wishes to highlight a few things from the letter:

· In the first paragraph, University of Delaware agrees that there will always be higher yield expectations when using the 5 year average method, however, they disagree with using the 5 year average. 

· On the back page, T. Sims points out that “total nitrogen and phosphorus surplus have existed in Delaware for many years and continue today, particularly in Sussex County.” This is something to worry about. He further states, “it is important for the Nutrient Management Commission to consider the need to develop long term strategies that will systematically begin to reduce soil test P values in settings where the risk of P loss to water is the greatest.” 
· J. Manchester’s statement was: “the higher the concentration of phosphorus in the soil, the greater the contribution to water pollution; 10.8% of the area contributes 27% of the pollution.” U of D disagrees with this statement. However, Manchester will continue the argument. 

K. Blessing stated that farming is much different now than it was 15 or 20 years ago. He thinks that there is an excellent start as far as farmers being receptive to best management practices and nutrient management. He said there have been a lot of reports given regarding practices in the Midwest. He doesn’t feel they relate to what happens in Delaware, because all of the specifics are different. What works in the Midwest doesn’t necessarily work in Delaware. He doesn’t want to go too far without seeing what happens from what is already being done. He doesn’t feel that enough time has been given to do that. J. Manchester appreciates the chance to share his ideas. He stated that he is impatient and he feels the Commission can do better than it has in the past, and some small steps have been taken in this meeting that are in the right direction; and some steps that he feels are in the wrong direction. He’ll keep fighting to try to get the proper balance between the environmental requirements and the economics. There can be a good balance that is good for both. With regard to the (Poultry Summit) held in Salisbury, it seems that the environmentalists are going to continue; if the Commission continues in making progress, we can hold off the “crazies” and continue to do what is right for the State. 
B. Rohrer stated that he and B. Coleman would be ready to present some recommendations for changes to the Planning and Relocation programs at the next Technology meeting; perhaps December. B. Vanderwende stated that he appreciates J. Manchester’s thoughts and ideas and promised that something will come of his determination. J. Manchester requested that the minutes reflect his comments with regard to the Mission Statement of the Commission. The Mission Statement is as follows: “To manage those activities involving the generation and application of nutrients in order to help improve and protect the quality of Delaware’s ground and surface waters, sustain and promote a profitable agricultural community, and to help meet or exceed federally mandated water quality standards, in the interest of the overall public welfare.”
Public Comments:  
NONE
Next Meeting:
NONE

Adjournment:
Chairman Keen adjourned the meeting at 7:30 p.m.
Approved,

Tony Keen, Chair Technology Subcommittee
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